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Happy New Year to all and to my distinguished colleagues on the Borough Council.  Welcome to our Reorganization Meeting.  My annual State of the Borough Address allows me the opportunity to recap 2012 and to update you on the status of many projects ongoing in the borough, and it allows us to outline our plans for North Plainfield in 2013 and beyond.
The year 2012 brought unprecedented challenges to the Borough of North Plainfield, but I am proud to say that we have continued to meet those challenges head-on while at the same time preserving and modernizing essential services for our residents and businesses.  We were able to do that through a cooperative working relationship between Administration and the Borough Council, the leadership of Council President Skip Stabile, a professional and dedicated staff at Borough Hall, a dedicated group of community volunteers, and public involvement from our residents and businesses.
I would like to thank Skip Stabile for his service and dedication as Council President for the past six years and look forward to his continued support and involvement in our community as a newly reelected member of the borough council.  With that said, I also look forward to working closely with our newly elected Council President, Douglas Singleterry, and Council Vice President Lawrence LaRonde, and congratulations are also due to Councilman Frank Righetti and Councilwoman Keiona Miller who earned reelection to the Council last year.
The past couple of months have been particularly challenging with Hurricane Sandy still fresh in our minds.  The storm illustrated how much we depend on our electric and information grid, and how important it is to prepare for emergencies.  The storm tested our resilience, our ingenuity, and our patience.  

However, thanks to the collective efforts of the Local Planning Emergency Committee and the North Plainfield Office of Emergency Management, our response to historic storm ran as smoothly as possible.  Communication was also excellent between the Borough and the Board of Education.  During the night of the storm and in the weeks immediately following I witnessed excellent communication and cooperation among all emergency services: Police, Fire, Rescue, Borough Administration, Public Works and the Board of Education.  Under harrowing circumstances, all of these people worked throughout the night to place flares where trees blocked roadways, to cut and move trees, to mark and protect downed wires, and to assist residents and assess damage to homes that were hit by falling trees.  Our Clerk, Rich Phoenix did an outstanding job keeping our emergency radio station on the air throughout the storm.
Despite the severity of the storm Borough Hall was only closed for two days.  Many came by to charge up their phones, and obtain the latest information on power restoration and recovery efforts.  In the midst of the storm and immediately following we were able to provide emergency services, hold an election and yes, even collect taxes!

I’d like to take a moment to acknowledge Jim Rodino, our Director of Public Works, and Angelo Costello, our Public Works Forman, for their outstanding performance during and after the storm. Under their direction, our Public Works Department was able to maximize their response to our residents’ needs.
Recovery efforts, which began immediately, and continue today, were made easier through the generosity of others.  During the initial days following the storm Watchung Presbyterian Church opened its doors as a warming/charging center and continue in their quest to serve the community.  The North Plainfield Education Association’s members provided a warm welcome at Vermeule Community Center, and hot and cold beverages, supplemented with generous donations of meals and snacks by local businesses, caring residents, and elected borough officials.
Subsquent to the storm the North Plainfield Professional Firefighters Association, in partnership with the International Association of Firefighters (IAFF), began distribution of brand new winter coats through the Firefighters Coats for Kids by Operation Warm.  Borough employees ran a food drive with the assistance of local businesses immediately following the disaster, distributing over a dozen Thanksgiving Food Baskets to residents in need.  Efforts continued through the Holiday Season with a “Christmas for Kids Program” sponsored by Super Heroes Sub Shop, our Local PBA sponsoring a family, several of our borough employees sponsoring two families.  
2013 Budget
Although there are signs of improvement in the economy and real estate market, continuing economic difficulties have affected our tax base as they have in every other town in our state.  However, because we implemented various cost saving measures over the years and practice responsible budgeting, we have been able to maintain quality services for our residents and businesses while keeping the lid on tax increases.

These efforts are evidenced this year by us achieving the largest budget surplus in twelve years, maintaining a stable tax collection rate, and securing every dollar of State Aid by achieving the highest possible category in the State’s annual Best Practices Survey.  
2012 Capital Budget

Responsible budgeting goes hand in hand with responsible investments in our community, especially one that’s over 150 years old.  We recognize that committing to long term improvements now is particularly favorable due to competitive bid prices, historically low interest rates and cost avoidance of unanticipated major repairs.  This year my administration recommended, and Council approved, an ambitious Capital Project Bond Ordinance.  This ordinance authorizes the purchase of new equipment for emergency services and public works, improvements to roads and sewers, and improvements to municipal facilities.  Right now there are plans being developed for two major sewer projects and twelve road projects which will be constructed in 2013.  Look for a project in your neighborhood!
Shared Services Agreements
In the past year we implemented a successful shared services agreement with Watchung.  We now share the services of our Municipal Court Administrator and other personnel for which Watchung pays a fee.  We have finalized an agreement which goes into effect today to share our Municipal Judge, Prosecutor and Public Defender positions among Green Brook and Watchung.  

In addition, this year we are assisting Green Brook with street sweeping efforts in return for assistance with snow plowing.  We have recently negotiated and signed a Shared Services 
Agreement with the Plainfield Municipal Utilities Authority for Type 13 Solid Waste and Type 23 Solid Waste Services which will save the borough an anticipated $100,000 per year in the disposal of waste.  Going forward we will continue to explore shared service possibilities with our municipal neighbors and other agencies when it makes sense for North Plainfield. 
Master Plan Environmental/Green Team
This year work has been continuing on a new Master Plan for the Borough and we recently received money from the New Jersey Association of Environmental Commissions to prepare an Environmental Resource Inventory.  Through the efforts of the Planning Board, the Environmental Commission, the Green Team and the Borough Council we will be laying the groundwork for the future redevelopment of our town.  These plans will include concepts such as “Green” initiatives which promote energy savings and environmental stewardship while we work to preserve our neighborhoods, and encourage new commercial growth and redevelopment.

Road and Infrastructure Projects
This year we continued our successful pursuit of grant monies from federal, state and local sources.  Planning and design to complete the streetscape at the northern end of Somerset Street 
has begun. This project will use $300,000 in Federal funds which were received through the efforts of Congressman Lance. 

The reconstruction of Malcolm Ave. (south of US 22) and Manning Ave. (between Watchung and Sandford Avenues) has been completed utilizing a $275,000 grant from the NJDOT and we recently completed the construction of Harrison Ave. between US 22 and Greenbrook Rd. which is being funded in part with $200,000 of NJDOT funds.
New Business
Despite the economy, we have been fortunate to welcome new businesses to North Plainfield.  These include:  Select Comfort (quality mattresses), White Tiger Laundromat on Route 22 (located next to the Asian Food Market), Advance Auto, and Family Barbeque (downtown).  In 
the coming year, we expect a restaurant (at the corner of Greenbrook Road and Grove Street) to open.  
Our biggest success of the year by far is the proposed Costco Wholesale Store.  The North Plainfield Planning Board granted approval for Costco Wholesale to open a 156,000 sq. ft. store and gasoline station on the former K-Mart/Pathmark retail site on Rt. 22.  Unanimous approval by the Planning Board was granted at the October 10 meeting after two nights of testimony and public input. The approval paves the way for the largest retail development project in North Plainfield in 50 years and represents a significant investment in the Route 22 retail corridor.

There are expected to be 250 construction jobs created by this project and 250 permanent jobs at Costco once it is open.  The large majority of permanent jobs will represent new hires working full time.  Costco will become the largest private employer in North Plainfield and this will represent a tremendous shot in the arm to our local economy at a most opportune time.

In addition to new businesses, several businesses have expanded and reinvested in our community as evidenced by major renovations to Global Auto Mall and Sal’s Deli on Somerset Street.
Communication
This year we made some important advances in communication.  In the beginning of the year we re-launched our website - www.northplainfield.org - to make it more user-friendly and comprehensive.  We also partnered with the North Plainfield Business Association to produce a new monthly newspaper – The Pride of North Plainfield.  This year we will also be examining the use of Twitter and Facebook options.  We hope you make use of these to learn more about North Plainfield, the many services we provide, and activities that we host.   

I’d like to acknowledge my Administrative office staff, Borough Administrator David Hollod, and Administrative Assistant Gail Cain for their hard work, dedication and leadership.  Most every issue affecting the Borough flows through this two person office and this volume of work increases every year.
My thanks extend also to our Directors and Department Heads, and the staff at Borough Hall for their hard work in the past year and total dedication to the Borough.  This also includes our legal team, headed by Eric Bernstein and his staff.

I would like to thank all of our volunteers serving as members of the committees, commissions, and advisory boards for their countless hours of service.  In this time of budgetary constraints we are fortunate to have many volunteers who continue to give countless hours to our community.  
Thank you to all the members departing from the committees for your valuable time and congratulations to all the newly appointed members.

I look forward to working with the Borough Council, the Board of Education, the Somerset County Freeholders, state agencies, our neighboring communities, and all of our many volunteers to continue the progress we have made in North Plainfield.

Finally, I am pleased to be a partner with the men and women of the Borough Council.  The Borough Council puts the needs of our residents first in everything it does and we share the goal to stabilize taxes, improve our quality of life, and strengthen our community for the benefit of all.

I look forward to working with all the residents of our proud community.  If you have any questions, please contact me or any member of our Borough staff at any time.  I look forward to hearing from you.
Best wishes to all for a happy, healthy and prosperous 2013!
Michael Giordano, Jr.

Mayor
